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Department of Veterans Affairs § 21.9750 

§ 21.9740 False, late, or missing re-
ports. 

(a) Eligible individual. Payments may 
not be based on false or misleading 
statements, claims or reports. VA will 
apply the provisions of §§ 21.4006 and 
21.4007 to any individual who submits 
false or misleading claims, statements, 
or reports in connection with benefits 
payable under 38 U.S.C. chapter 33 in 
the same manner as they are applied to 
people who make similar false or mis-
leading claims for benefits payable 
under 38 U.S.C. chapter 36. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 3034(a), 3323(a), 3680, 
3690, 6103) 

(b) Institution of higher learning. (1) 
VA may hold an institution of higher 
learning liable for overpayments that 
result from the institution of higher 
learning’s willful or negligent failure 
to report excessive absences from a 
course, discontinuance of a course, or 
interruption of a course by an indi-
vidual or from willful or negligent false 
certification by the institution of high-
er learning. See § 21.9695(b). 

(2) If an institution of higher learn-
ing willfully and knowingly submits a 
false report or certification, VA may 
disapprove that institution of higher 
learning’s programs of education for 
further enrollments and may dis-
continue educational assistance to eli-
gible individuals already enrolled. In 
doing so, VA will apply §§ 21.4210 
through 21.4216. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 3034(a), 3323(a), 3690) 

§ 21.9745 Reporting fee. 
In determining the amount of the re-

porting fee payable to institutions of 
higher learning for furnishing required 
reports, VA will apply the provisions of 
§ 21.4206 in the same manner as they are 
applied in the administration of 38 
U.S.C. chapter 36. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 3034(a), 3323(a), 3684) 

COURSE ASSESSMENT 

§ 21.9750 Course measurement. 
VA will calculate an individual’s rate 

of pursuit of an approved program of 
education during the individual’s pe-
riod of enrollment in accordance with 

this section. For the purpose of this 
chapter, VA will consider any rate of 
pursuit higher than 50 percent to be 
more than one-half time training. 

(a) Measurement of courses reported in 
credit hours. If the courses are meas-
ured in credit hours, then the number 
of credit hours the individual is taking 
in a term, quarter, or semester will be 
divided by the minimum number of 
credit hours considered to be full-time 
pursuit in a term, quarter, or semester 
at the institution of higher learning as 
provided in paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion. The resulting percentage will be 
the individual’s rate of pursuit. 

(b) Measurement of courses reported in 
clock hours. If the courses are measured 
in clock hours, VA will— 

(1) Convert the clock hours to equiva-
lent credit hours by— 

(i) Adding the total number of clock 
hours pursued during the term, quarter 
or semester; 

(ii) Dividing the sum of paragraph 
(b)(1)(i) of this section by the total 
number of weeks in the term; and 

(iii) Multiplying the result of para-
graph (b)(1)(ii) of this section rounded 
to the nearest hundredth by— 

(A) If the institution of higher learn-
ing measures courses using both credit 
and clock hours, the decimal deter-
mined by dividing the number of credit 
hours considered full-time at the insti-
tution by the number of clock hours 
considered full-time at the institution. 

(B) If the institution of higher learn-
ing only measures courses using clock 
hours, the decimal determined by di-
viding 14 credit hours by the number of 
clock hours considered full-time at the 
institution. 

(2) Divide the result of paragraph 
(b)(1) rounded to the nearest hundredth 
by the minimum number of credit 
hours considered to be full-time pur-
suit in a term, quarter, or semester as 
provided in paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion. The resulting percentage will be 
the individual’s rate of pursuit. 

(c) Fourteen credit hours are full- 
time unless the institution of higher 
learning certifies that all under-
graduate students enrolled for 13 credit 
hours, or for 12 credit hours, are 
charged full-time tuition or are consid-
ered full-time for other administrative 
purposes. 
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